
        
Bellevue Planning Commission 

   

 

 
Department of Planning & Community Development    425-452-6800    Hearing Impaired: dial 711 

PlanningCommission@Bellevuewa.gov    www.cityofbellevue.org/planning_commission.htm 

 
Wednesday, September 23, 2015 
5:30 to 8:30 p.m.  1E-113 
City Hall  450 110th Avenue NE, Bellevue 
 

 

Agenda 

Regular Meeting, to be preceded by walking tour of southern portion of Downtown Bellevue 

 
5:00 p.m.  Dinner available for Planning Commission 

 
 

5:30 p.m. 1. Walking Tour of Southern Portion of Downtown Bellevue 
Open to the public; wear comfortable shoes; please contact Patti Wilma 
(pwilma@bellevuewa.gov or 425-452-4114) with any accessibility needs by 
noon, Sept. 22. 
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7:00 p.m. 2. Complete Walking Tour/Short Break 
 
 

 

7:10 p.m. 3. Call to Order 
Michelle Hilhorst, Chairperson 

 

 

 4. Roll Call 
Michelle Hilhorst, Chairperson 

 

 

 5. Approval of Agenda 
 

 

7:15 p.m. 6. Public Comment* 
Limited to 5 minutes per person or 3 minutes if a public hearing has been 
held on your topic 

 

 

 7. Communications from City Council, Community Council, Boards 
and Commissions 

 

 

 8. Staff Reports 
ARCH Awards 

 

 

 9. Draft Minutes Review 
September 9, 2015 

 

 

 10. Study Session 

 
 

7:35 p.m.  A. Downtown Livability 
Review timing of “Early Win” Code Amendments 
Patti Wilma, Community Development Manager 
Emil King, Strategic Planning Manager 
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7:50 p.m.  B. Bellevue Parks and Open Space System Plan Update 
Introduction to project, commencing Fall 2015 
Camron Parker, Senior Planner 
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 11. Public Comment* - Limited to 3 minutes per person 

 
 

8:30 p.m. 12. Adjourn  
 

Agenda times are approximate 

 
Planning Commission members  
Michelle Hilhorst, Chair 
John deVadoss, Vice Chair 
Jeremy Barksdale 
John Carlson 
 

John Stokes, Council Liaison 
 

Aaron Laing 
Anne Morisseau 
Stephanie Walter 

 

Staff contacts  
Emil King, Strategic Planning Manager  425-452-7223 
Michael Kattermann, Acting Comprehensive Planning Manager  425-452-2042 
Michelle Luce, Administrative Assistant  425-452-6931 

 
* Unless there is a Public Hearing scheduled, “Public Comment” is the only opportunity for public participation. 

Wheelchair accessible. American Sign Language (ASL) interpretation available upon request. Please call at least 48 hours 
in advance: 425-452-5262 (TDD) or 425-452-4162 (Voice). Assistance for the hearing impaired: dial 711 (TR). 
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 Downtown Bellevue Walking Tour 
Tour led by PCD Staff: Emil King - Strategic Planning Manager, Patti Wilma - Community Development 
Planning Manager, and Bradley Calvert – Urban Design Senior Planner  

 
The September 23, 2015 Planning Commission meeting begins with a walking tour focused on an orientation 
to the Downtown Land Use Code and zoning framework. The tour will begin in the City Hall Plaza. The route 
map with scheduled stops is attached.  
 

1. Civic Center/ Metro Site/ BTC Station & DNTN- OLB 
Discussion of the development in the vicinity, building height and form, Pedestrian Corridor and the 
planned light rail system. 
 

2. Pedestrian Corridor, 106th Event Street and Office Core - DNTN-01 & 02 
Discussion of existing and planned development including guidelines and standards that create 
Bellevue’s urban form. 
   

3. Downtown Park & Old Bellevue  
Park improvement plans and Old Bellevue developments. 

  
4. Main Street and City Center South - DNTN-MU 

Development opportunity and the “wedding cake” framework. 
 

5. Perimeter Design Districts  
Perimeter Design Districts A & B and neighborhood transitions/interface 
 

6. Light Rail Route and East Main district  
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City of Planning Commission 

Bellevue                                        Study Session 

  

September 23, 2015 

 

SUBJECT 

 

Downtown Livability Initiative – Land Use Code Update 

 

STAFF CONTACT 

 

Emil King AICP, Strategic Planning Manager 452-7223 eaking@bellevuewa.gov 

Patti Wilma, Community Development Manager 452-4114 pwilma@bellevuewa.gov 

Planning and Community Development 

 

DIRECTION NEEDED FROM PLANNING COMMISSION 

 

 Action 

X Discussion 

 Information 

 

At the Planning Commission’s July 22 Study Session, there was interest expressed in proceeding 

with Downtown Land Use Code amendment “early wins”. Staff proposes the following timing to 

address the “early wins” as identified by the Commission. The goal would be to forward a 

package of “early win” code amendment recommendations to Council near the end of the year.  

 

This two-pronged LUCA approach, will allow the Planning Commission and staff to move 

forward with a set of “early wins”, making progress on the Downtown Livability Land Use Code 

Update, while also continuing to review and analyze the set or more complex amendments. 

 

The factors that the Planning Commission was asked to consider for the “early wins”, included:  

 Level of complexity 

 Level of impact 

 Level of interest from stakeholders and CAC  

 Likelihood that early amendments will be useful between the time of early adoption vs. 

waiting and processing all amendments as one package 
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July 22 Planning Commission recommendations of issues to 

move forward as “early wins” 

Proposed timing 

Range of permitted uses 

Respond to changes in Downtown population needs, market and 

trends. Provides flexibility and eliminates process. 

Staff to present draft 

amendments for discussion 

at October 14 Planning 

Commission Study Session 
Mechanical equipment location and screening 

Relates to ensuring that all building frontages are pedestrian-

friendly. 

Solid waste location and screening 

Updates space criteria for solid waste storage and adds location 

and screening criteria so as not to impact pedestrian 

environment. 

Signage for publically accessible public open space – require 

for all new and existing spaces 

Responds to need for identification and wayfinding to spaces 

open to the public such as plazas, through-block connections and 

pedestrian bridges. 

Vacant sites and buildings - maintenance and treatment 

Provides minimum standards for maintenance, restoration and/or 

screening of vacant site and buildings. 

Staff to present draft 

amendments for discussion 

at October 28 Planning 

Commission Study Session 
Sidewalk café location criteria / intrusion into required 

walkway 

Identifies minimum clearance criteria to ensure compliance with 

ADA and Transportation Department standards. CAC did not 

analyze this specifically but did discuss adequate sidewalk 

widths in the context of open space and streetscape. 

Reference best management practices (BMPs) and update 

plant list - identify streets to have curbside planting 

Updates plant/tree types calling for materials best for urban 

settings. Meets intent to implement Great Streets. Will speak to 

soil volumes, planting and protection methods, maintenance 

methods, etc. 

Note: Though the Commission recommended also initiating the Comprehensive Downtown 

Parking Study, City Council on September 14 deferred that potential work program item. 

 

BACKGROUND 

 

Council launched the Downtown Livability Initiative in 2013 to update the Downtown Land Use 

Code. A Council-appointed CAC was tasked with developing recommendations that built upon 

the City’s successes and furthered the vision of the Downtown Subarea Plan. The Downtown 

Land Use Code has not been significantly updated since its inception in 1981 and does not reflect 

changes to the Downtown Subarea Plan that occurred in 2004. 
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Citizen Advisory Committee (CAC) Recommendations 

The Final Report of the Downtown Livability CAC details the process, community engagement, 

and full set of recommendations developed by the group. Public outreach for the Downtown 

Livability Initiative involved a concerted effort to engage a broad spectrum of stakeholder 

communities. The CAC’s recommendations are those of the group as a whole and, for each topic, 

include a reference to their relationship to livability.  

 

The CAC set a broad framework for moving forward, and recognized that much additional work 

was needed to develop the fine-grain details needed for technical Code amendments. The 

recommendations represent the culmination of the CAC’s work, but are a mid-point in the 

overall process. 

 

Hard copies of the CAC’s Final Report and Land Use Code Audits have been provided to the 

Commission. All project materials may be found on the Downtown Livability web page at:  

www.bellevuewa.gov/downtown-livability.htm 

 

Based on Council direction on May 26, 2015, the Planning Commission commenced their review 

of the Downtown Livability Citizen Advisory Committee’s (CAC) recommendations for 

Downtown Land Use Code updates. At the June 24 and July 8 Study Sessions the Commission 

learned about the CAC recommendations covering the following topics:  

 Public Open Spaces 

 Pedestrian Corridor 

 Design Guidelines 

 Amenity Incentive System 

 Station Area Planning 

 Building Height and Form 

 Downtown Parking 

 Other Topics (mechanical screening, food trucks, etc.) 

 

NEXT STEPS  

 

Work will continue through the end of the year with the Planning Commission to review “early 

win” code amendments as well as the other portions of the CAC recommendations. As part of 

this overall work, a joint workshop with the Planning Commission and City Council focusing on 

the Amenity Incentive System is tentatively scheduled for November 9.  
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City of  
Bellevue  PLANNING COMMISSION 
 

 

September 23, 2015 

 

SUBJECT   

Parks and Open Space System Plan Update 

 

STAFF CONTACT  

Camron Parker, Senior Planner, cparker@bellevuewa.gov 452-2032 

Parks & Community Services 

 

DIRECTION NEEDED FROM PLANNING COMMISSION  

 Action 

X   Discussion 

X Information 

 

BACKGROUND 

Parks & Community Services is updating one of its long-range policy planning documents, the 

Parks & Open Space System Plan.  The Parks Plan provides long-range policy and guidance on 

the acquisition, development and management of parks and open space citywide.  It is also a 

foundational tool in developing the department's Capital Investment Program.  The current plan 

was last updated in 2010 and is on a six year schedule for renewal and adoption by the City 

Council. 

 

The input of the Planning Commission will be helpful in determining what changes we need to 

make to the plan to keep it future-focused and relevant considering the changing needs of the 

community today.  Additionally, we have the opportunity to bring the plan into alignment with 

the newly updated Comprehensive Plan.  As evidenced in the Comprehensive Plan Vision and 

the Parks, Recreation and Open Space Element, the idea of Bellevue as a ‘City in a Park’ 

remains a strongly held community value.  Beyond that, the parks and opens space system plays 

an important role in achieving many Comprehensive Plan goals in other Elements including 

Transportation (trails), Environment (tree canopy and streams), Urban Design (place making), 

Neighborhoods (gathering spaces), Human Services (non-profit provider facilities), Economic 

Development (quality of life factors) and many others. 

 

NEXT STEPS 

Planning Commissioners are requested to provide your thoughts at the meeting on the following 

questions and bring questions of your own: 

 Personally, how do you use the park, trail and open space system today?  What type of 

recreation facilities and features would you like to see more of in the future? 

 In general terms, how can the Parks & Open Space System Plan support the work and 

goals of the Planning Commission? 
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To further participate in the project and spur other thoughts about parks and recreation in 

Bellevue, please take five minutes to complete a survey that is currently open to all Bellevue 

park users.  The survey, along with the current 2010 edition of the plan, is available at the 

following web page: www.bellevuewa.gov/park-plan.htm.  You are welcome to share this survey 

link with any other Bellevue park users. 
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Planning Commission Schedule September 23, 2015 

The Bellevue Planning Commission typically meets on the second and fourth 
Wednesdays of each month. Meetings begin at 6:30 p.m. and are held in the Council 
Conference Room (Room 1E-113) at City Hall, unless otherwise noted. Public 
comment is welcome at each meeting. 
 
The schedule and meeting agendas are subject to change. Please confirm meeting 
agendas with city staff at 425-452-6931. Agenda and meeting materials are typically 
posted the Monday prior to the meeting date on the city’s website at:  
 

http://www.bellevuewa.gov/planning-commission-agendas-2015.htm 
 

Date Tentative Agenda Topics 

Sept 30 Planning Commission Annual Retreat 
 

Oct 14 Eastgate Land Use Code 
Downtown Livability/Land Use Code 
 

Oct 28 Downtown Livability/Land Use Code 
 

Nov 9 Placeholder date for joint City Council-Planning 
Commission workshop regarding Downtown 
Livability/Incentive Zoning System 
 

Nov 11 No meeting – Veterans Day 
 

Nov 18 Eastgate Land Use Code 
Downtown Livability/Land Use Code 
 

Nov 25 No meeting – Day before Thanksgiving 
 

Dec 9 Eastgate Land Use Code 
Downtown Livability/Land Use Code 
 

Dec 23 No meeting 
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City of  
Bellevue  PLANNING COMMISSION 
 

 

September 23, 2015 

 

SUBJECT 

2016 Community Housing Recognition Awards 

 

STAFF CONTACT 

Michael Kattermann, AICP, Acting Comprehensive Planning Manager,  

mkattermann@bellevuewa.gov, 452-2042 

Planning and Community Development Department 

 

DIRECTION NEEDED FROM PLANNING COMMISSION 

X Action 

X Discussion 

 Information 

 

The attached memo from Arthur Sullivan and Klaas Nijhuis, with A Regional Coalition for 

Housing (ARCH) was in the Planning Commission packet for September 9, 2015.  At that 

meeting, Commissioners were asked to consider two items for brief discussion at the September 

23, 2015 meeting: 1) appointing a Planning Commissioner to serve on the award selection 

committee; and 2) nominations of individuals or projects for the 2016 Community Housing 

Recognition Awards. 

 

BACKGROUND 

The Planning Commission has the option of appointing one of its members to serve on the 

selection committee along with the ARCH Citizen Advisory Board.  There is more information 

about the time commitment and schedule in the attached memo.  If a Commissioner has a desire 

to serve and would like to volunteer, the Commission could appoint that individual.  If there are 

no volunteers, there is no obligation to appoint and no further action is needed. 

 

The other request from ARCH is for nominations of individuals or projects.  PCD staff will also 

be considering potential nominees.  However, because the deadline for submitting materials is 

prior to the next regular Planning Commission meeting, it is not likely that nominations could be 

brought back to the Commission before the October 5 due date.  Please identify any potential 

nominees at the September 23 meeting for additional consideration and preparation of materials 

by PCD staff.  A list of previous award recipients is on the last two pages of the attached memo. 

 

NEXT STEPS 

If the Planning Commission appoints a member to serve on the selection committee or would 

like to submit any nominations for the awards, PCD staff will follow-up with ARCH staff and 

provide the necessary information. 
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Bellevue Planning Commission 
September 9, 2012     Page 1 

CITY OF BELLEVUE 
BELLEVUE PLANNING COMMISSION 

STUDY SESSION MINUTES 
 
September 9, 2012 Bellevue College 
6:30 p.m. Library Media Center, Room D106 

 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chair Hilhorst, Commissioners Carlson, Barksdale, 

deVadoss, Laing, Morisseau, Walter 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: None 
 
STAFF PRESENT:  Mike Kattermann, Erika Rhett, Chris Salomone, 

Department of Planning and Community Development; 
Catherine Drews, Trish Byers, Development Services 
Department; Paul Bucich, Phyllis Varner, Utilities 
Department; 

 
GUEST SPEAKERS:  Wayne Carlson, AHBL; Ray White, Bellevue College  
 
RECORDING SECRETARY: Gerry Lindsay 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order at 5:45 p.m.  
 
2. WALKING TOUR OF FUTURE EASTGATE TRANSIT-ORIENTED 

DEVELOPMENT (TOD) AREA 
 
 
 
3. RECONVENE 
 
After the walking tour and a short break, the meeting was called back to order at 6:54 p.m. by 
Chair Hilhorst who presided. 
 
4. ROLL CALL 
 
Upon the call of the roll, all Commissioners were present. Council Liaison Stokes was unable to 
attend. 
 
5. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
A motion to approve the agenda was made by Commissioner Barksdale. The motion was 
seconded by Commissioner deVadoss and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
6. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Mr. Todd Woosley, PO Box 3325, spoke on behalf of the family that owns the Eastgate RV site. 
He said the family would like to have the opportunity to see the site redeveloped and he called 
attention to a letter previously submitted to the Commission regarding zoning changes. There are 
three specific things that are needed, first that residential use be a permitted use; that an FAR of 
2.5 be allowed; and that building height up to six stories should be allowed. The residential use 
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Bellevue Planning Commission 
September 9, 2012     Page 2 

and the building height are specifically called out in the Eastgate/I-90 plan, and the FAR issue is 
up for discussion.  
 
Commissioner Carlson asked how many people currently live at the RV site. Mr. Woosley said 
the site is effectively a temporary residential area with people living in RVs coming and going. 
As envisioned, the site could have between 300 and 400 new housing units in a combination of 
sizes.  
 
Mr. Don Kramer, 1610 North 1st Street, Yakima, said he and his brother are the second-
generation owners of the Eastgate RV Park. He said the site has approximately 104 RV sites and 
on average there are two or three persons staying in each RV. The site runs 100 percent full. The 
site used to go all the way to I-90. The RV use has been in place for 45 years and the desire is to 
see the site developed to a higher and better use. The preference is for housing.  
 
Commissioner Carlson asked if the vision for the site involves condos, townhomes or 
apartments, or single family housing. Mr. Kramer said his preference is for single family 
housing. Smaller units would be more attractive to college students. Residential units would 
reduce traffic on the roadways. 
 
Answering a question asked by Chair Hilhorst, Mr. Kramer said everything is still in the 
planning stages, but an FAR of 2.5 will be needed in order to build the parking. Consideration 
has been given to including some retail on the ground floor level.  
 
7. COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITY COUNCIL, COMMUNITY COUNCILS, 

BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS – None 
 
8. STAFF REPORTS 
 
Mike Kattermann, acting Comprehensive Planning Manager, announced that Paul Inghram took 
a job with the Puget Sound Regional Council. He noted that in the interim he would be staffing 
the Commission along with Emil King, Dan Stroh and Chris Salomone.  
 
Mr. Kattermann called attention to a letter in the Commission packet from City Manager Brad 
Miyake addressing the diversity initiative. He explained that in the coming months training will 
be given to all city staff and all of the city’s boards and commissions regarding cultural 
competence.  
 
Mr. Kattermann also drew attention to a letter from Arthur Sullivan with A Regional Coalition 
for Housing (ARCH) in which he discusses the annual awards program and requests 
Commissioners to serve on the awards committee.  
 
The Impact Hub in the Lincoln Center building has been chosen as the place for the 
Commission’s annual retreat. It will be on September 30.  
 
It was noted that the packet included several letters regarding the allowed FAR in the BR-MO 
zone along 116th Avenue NE north of the hospital district. A review of the BelRed area is part of 
the overall work program discussion staff is having with the City Council.  
 
Commissioner Laing suggested it would be appropriate for the Commission to send a memo to 
the Council letting them know the Commission has over the past two years consistently heard 
from parties who are urgently awaiting the promised BelRed corridor look-back. Mr. Kattermann 
said the Council has been hearing from those same parties.  
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Bellevue Planning Commission 
September 9, 2012     Page 3 

 
Mr. Kattermann informed the Commission that the city received an award for its community 
outreach efforts associated with the Comprehensive Plan update. The award is from the 
Washington Chapter of the American Planning Association.  
 
Mr. Kattermann took a moment to thank Bellevue College for hosting the Commission meeting. 
 
9. DRAFT MINUTES REVIEW 
 
 A. July 8, 2015 
 
Commissioner Morisseau called attention to the second paragraph under the Roll Call on page 1 
of the minutes and noted that in addition to being a structural engineer she is also a real estate 
agent.  
 
A motion to approve the minutes as amended was made by Commissioner Laing. The motion 
was seconded by Commissioner Walter and the motion carried without dissent; Chair Hilhorst 
and Commissioner Carlson abstained from voting.  
 
 B. July 22, 2015 
 
A motion to approve the minutes as submitted was made by Commissioner Laing. The motion 
was seconded by Commissioner Walter and the motion carried without dissent; Commissioner 
deVadoss abstained from voting.  
 
Chair Hilhorst asked staff to provide the Commission with an update regarding where things 
stand relative to the parking code amendments for Old Bellevue, and how the issue of vacant 
sites and buildings is being addressed. Mr. Kattermann said an update would be provided at the 
next meeting.  
 
10. STUDY SESSION 
 
 A. NPDES Development-Related Code Review 
 
Legal Planner Catherine Drews introduced Wayne Carlson, consultant with AHBL, the firm 
hired to serve as the city’s consultant in moving through the process of implementing the 
principles of low-impact development into enforceable standards and codes. She also noted 
Phyllis Varner, NPDES permit manager, and Paul Bucich, Assistant Director of Engineering 
Services, both with the Department of Utilities, were also present.  
 
Mr. Carlson explained that LID, the acronym for low-impact development, is a stormwater and 
land use management technique intended to mimic the natural hydrology of sites. The issue 
incorporates the land use principles of clustering, minimizing vegetation loss and impervious 
surface area loss, and best management engineering practices such as bioretention, permeable 
asphalt, porous concrete, green roofs and cisterns. There is an NPDES permit that requires 
integrating the principles and best management practices (BMPs) into the code. During the pre-
European period in the Northwest, very little stormwater actually ran off sites; it primarily was 
infiltrated or evapotransporated. With urbanization came runoff and the inevitable scouring of 
streams. Over the years the stormwater requirements for both flow control and treatment has 
been ratcheted up by the Department of Ecology.  
 
Ms. Drews said the LID principles are one of several conditions that are part of the City’s 
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NPDES stormwater permit. The deadline for incorporating and adopting LID principles into 
code amendments is December 31, 2016.  Incorporating LID BMPs is a separate action that is 
being addressed by Utilities. The intent of the revisions is to make LID principles the commonly 
and preferred approach to site development. The revisions will be devised to minimize 
impervious surfaces, reduce the loss of native vegetation, and reduce stormwater runoff in all 
types of development situations. There will be no focus on retrofitting; the principles will apply 
only to new development and redevelopment.  
 
Continuing, Ms. Drews said a document has been written to guide the process. Called 
Integrating LID Into Local Codes, A Guidebook for Local Governments, the guide was prepared 
by the consulting firm AHBL for the Puget Sound Partnership. She stressed that there are no 
metrics provided, so each jurisdiction is allowed the flexibility to determine the most appropriate 
standards.  
 
Mr. Carlson said each jurisdiction operating under the permit has its own unique zoning codes, 
subdivision regulations and engineering standards. The decision of the Pollution Control 
Hearings Board was that they should all be harmonized with the Growth Management Act 
(GMA) in ways that make sense to each jurisdiction. There is less flexibility with the BMPs 
given that they are based on engineering feasibility rather than land use principles.  
 
Ms. Drews said the LID principles take more of a holistic view of sites ahead of development or 
redevelopment. Sites that are undeveloped may present opportunities to use the principles in 
ways a site in the downtown may not. In every case, the BMPs that are feasible will need to be 
utilized. The LID principles have in part already been incorporated by the city; specifically, the 
Western Washington Stormwater Management Manual has been adopted.  
 
The project began with a meeting of all development review staff and staff from Utilities, Parks 
and Transportation. The initial focus was on an opportunity analysis to identify areas to look at 
first. There were seven meetings in all during which there was clear consensus that a one-size-
fits-all approach will not work. There was also consensus that supporting growth in urban areas 
is appropriate and in line with the goals of the Comprehensive Plan, and that balancing 
environmental benefits with economic development goals will be important.  
 
While the project is being undertaken in order to comply with the NPDES permit, it happens to 
support other Council programs and goals, including the newly adopted tree canopy goal of 40 
percent, the goal of reducing greenhouse gases, aiding in salmon recovery, and furthering the 
city’s reputation as a city in a park. All city departments are working together to make sure 
everyone is on the same page.  
 
The Council has given a green light to starting the conversations in four areas: 1) looking at how 
to use LID earlier in the site design process; 2) reducing impervious surface coverage; 3) 
preserving and enhancing the tree canopy; and 4) improving options for cluster development.  
 
Mr. Carlson said one thing staff highlighted is the fact that storm drainage concepts are 
sometimes shoehorned in at the end of the design process as opposed to integrating a deep 
understanding of the soils and site hydrology early on. He shared with the Commissioners photos 
of a LID cluster development in Pierce County called Meadow on the Hylebos where the 
landscaped areas were used for stormwater management purposes, all without having to reduce 
the number of units. By managing runoff in bioretention facilities distributed throughout the site, 
the need for a detention pond was eliminated.  
 
Commissioner Laing asked if the work program will include the GMA density goals as part of 
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the analysis. Ms. Drew allowed that it would be as part of balancing competing needs. Prior to 
1990 there were no requirements to treat stormwater. The initial steps included vaults, pipes and 
retention ponds and everyone thought that was the way to go. Since then it has been learned that 
that approach is less than ideal and results in stream scouring. The LID approach is focused on 
slowing the water down.  
 
Commissioner deVadoss asked if there has been any review of cities comparable to Bellevue to 
determine what others have done or plan to do. Mr. Carlson said information has been collected 
from all area cities as well as others. The collected data includes matrices of impervious surface 
cover and things related to site design and clustering. Commissioner deVadoss noted from the 
documentation use of the term “preferred and commonly used approach” and asked what the 
proposal is for making certain actions the preferred and commonly used approach. Ms. Drews 
said that is exactly what will be determined through the process. Mr. Carlson pointed out that the 
phrase was pulled directly from the NPDES permit. Ms. Drews pointed out that all 85 
jurisdictions subject to the permit requirements are facing the same issues. Some jurisdictions 
have stepped ahead so it will be possible to see what conclusions they have reached.  
 
Mr. Bucich said he has been involved with LID for 20 years. The biggest challenge involves 
helping people understand what it is and what it is not. He noted that the Meadows development 
represents only one application of the LID principles. Another approach would be to divide a site 
in two, put a 30-story highrise on one side and leave the other side for disbursing stormwater. At 
the time the Pierce County development was built, there were questions as to whether or not 
anyone would buy units with much smaller yards. The fact is the properties were all sold and 
fully occupied in a very short period of time, which in part is a reflection that what people want 
and how they use their properties has changed. The development includes a lot of pervious 
surfaces which allow stormwater to flow directly into the ground.  
 
Commissioner Barksdale asked how LID fares when it comes to cost and maintenance. Ms. 
Drews said a condo project recently came to the city that needed, but was denied, access to a 
private detention pond. Instead of pumping stormwater uphill to a city system, the developer 
installed injection wells, which allow the runoff to flow into the soil, and save a great deal of 
money in the process. Mr. Bucich added that there are several studies showing that the use of 
LID techniques is less expensive than the standard stormwater treatments. There are no catch 
basins and no pipes. On constrained sites it may be necessary to place a concrete vault 
underground, but on less constrained sites ponds can be constructed at the loss of one or more 
building sites. There are maintenance costs associated with the standard approach to treating 
stormwater runoff and they are well known. LID is fairly new to the Northwest but Florida has 
been implementing the principles for more than 25 years and typically the maintenance costs 
have been found to be less than the traditional approach.  
 
Mr. Kattermann commented that the construction techniques are just as important as the end 
product. In a typical development project, sites are often scraped and regraded, an approach that 
takes away much of the natural drainage ability of the site. Implementing LID principles can 
mean far less site scraping, the result of which is the retention of more of the natural vegetation 
and soils that function in a natural state.  
 
Commissioner Laing said one option would be for cities to create regional stormwater collection 
and treatment. He urged the Commissioners to research the Cooper Crest subdivision in 
Olympia. The low-impact development came online in the mid-2000s and is a textbook example 
of how good ideas do not always work. The development underscores why a one-size-fits-all 
approach does not work. Other options for reducing runoff include jurisdictions reducing right-
of-way widths and the amount of required paving; and the state approving different pavement 
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types and standards. Under Land Use Code 20.20.010, Bellevue allows a 35 percent structure 
coverage and 50 percent impervious surface coverage; that may or may not be sufficient to meet 
the new NPDES permit, and the Commission will need to know that answer. Ms. Drews agreed 
that a single approach will simply not work in all circumstances. She emphasized the project is 
not looking at BMPs. Utilities is busy mapping the city to find out exactly where the best 
infiltration soils are and which areas have soils that resist infiltration, all with an eye on avoiding 
a Cooper Point situation, a development that came online when much of the science was still 
new. 
 
Mr. Carlson said new information is coming to light all the time, and the mistakes made by some 
of the early pioneering projects have proved to be excellent learning tools.  
 
Commissioner Carlson asked what about Bellevue’s current structure keeps LID principles from 
being implemented already. Ms. Drews said the land use development code does not facilitate 
cluster development. The planners have identified the need to make changes to the planned unit 
development code to allow for better clustering. In most cases, all that is needed is a tweak here 
and there, not a full rewrite of the Land Use Code.  
 
Ms. Drews said the schedule calls for updating the Transportation Commission on September 10, 
the Parks and Community Services Board on October 15, and holding public workshops on 
September 30 at City Hall, Lewis Creek Park on October 6, and the Northwest Art Center on 
October 15.  
 
 B. Bellevue College Update 
 
Mr. Ray White, Bellevue College Vice President for Administrative Services, said his particular 
responsibilities range from capital to the grounds and maintenance, in addition to all auxiliary 
services, food services, the bookstore and the child care center. He commented that Bellevue 
College is currently celebrating its 50th year while facing big changes. The four-year programs 
now offered by the college represent only two percent of all the programs offered. Bellevue 
College President Dr. Rule has been seeking to develop a number of partnerships with other 
educational institutions, and the college is now able to offer a four-year degree in computer 
science.  
 
Mr. White said the college spent the last year reinventing its strategic plan. The result is a five-
year rolling plan that will be reviewed, updated and added to annually. The plan’s goals are to be 
exceptional in delivering innovative and high-quality educational opportunities; to educate 
students to be global citizens and the next generation of leaders; to affirm equity and social 
justice for all; to be a vibrant and interactive community partner; to create effective support 
systems as part of becoming a large college; and to provide a nurturing and productive 
workplace in which the human potential can be cultivated.  All planning done by the various 
departments must align with the overall strategic plan, including all academic planning.  
 
An architect has been engaged to begin the process of developing a new campus master plan. 
The current plan was created in 2008 and brushed up in 2011. The community will be engaged as 
part of the update process. The hot topic is housing and the firm Perkins+Will has been retained 
to address it.  The college is well positioned to receive federal funding to improve the connection 
between the transit center and the campus. Of the 7000 to 8000 students who visit the campus 
daily, 60 percent come from outside the district and need transportation options.  
 
The campus has three main entrances, with the main entrance marked by a Shell gas station. The 
north campus is out by the baseball field and is tucked in beside the child care center, and the 
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south entrance is dimly lit and not a pleasant walk. The belief is that entrances could all be 
greatly improved. There is also a need for improved signage on the campus. The focus is on first 
improving the main entrance to facilitate pulling off the main road out of traffic, talk to public 
safety personnel through an intercom, and use digital signage to know where to go and where to 
park. An architectural rendering of what the main entrance might look like was shared with the 
Commissioners. The school is talking with the city about taking over the custodianship of the 
corner property fronting on 148th Avenue SE.  
 
Mr. White said plans are being made to improve the sports fields, including lighting for the 
baseball field, and putting in both lighting and artificial turf on the soccer field. The sports fields 
are rented out as a source of income. The overall annual budget for the college is $100 million, 
of which $24 million comes from taxpayer funds. The balance of the budget is made up through 
a variety of means, including charging for parking, hosting weddings, renting out the sports 
fields, and bookstore sales.  
 
With regard to student housing, Mr. White said the college is moving as fast as it can to bring 
units online. A three-phase approach has been drawn up in which the first phase will develop 350 
beds in an apartment-style building having a mix of units with between two and four bedrooms. 
The first units are set to come online in March 2017. The other two phases likely will follow 
very quickly and will have an equal number of beds. The buildings will include some retail uses 
along with live/learn spaces and a large dining hall. Depending on the demand, the third building 
may look more like a dormitory.  
 
Commissioner deVadoss noted his support for Bellevue College and said he was very glad to see 
it is growing. He commented that while investments in housing and transportation will be 
critical, it will also be important to conduct capacity planning to make sure the anticipated 
growth can be accommodated. Mr. White said Bellevue College is still a community college and 
the four-year degrees it is now able to confer has little to do with the institution’s overall growth. 
The prime factor in projecting growth is the economy. Bellevue College is primarily a commuter 
school. The school has enjoyed a steady 2.5 to 3.0 percent annual growth rate, except during the 
recession when the number of students rose dramatically. The creation of desirable programs and 
degrees can also drive demand. The physical campus has the ability to expand into the areas 
currently used for surface parking.  
 
A motion to extend the meeting by 30 minutes was made by Commissioner Walter. The motion 
was seconded by Commissioner deVadoss and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Commissioner Carlson asked if consideration has been given by the college to construct student 
housing where there is currently surface parking. Mr. White said projects have to pencil out. 
Structured parking can cost up to $30,000 per space, and that means it is currently not feasible. 
Additionally, a large number of students do not have cars of their own.  
 
Commissioner Walter commented that many students are currently traveling to the campus in 
cars. If housing were available to them, they would not need a car to get to classes, but they 
might need a car to go to their jobs and to do other things. Mr. White said the planned campus 
housing is not specifically for international students, but in fact the number of units to be 
developed would accommodate all of them, most of whom are currently in home stays or nearby 
apartments, and very few of whom have cars.  
 
Chair Hilhorst said the Commission was previously informed that the college has been buying 
houses around the campus and she asked if that is where the three development phases will be 
located. Mr. White said several homes have been purchased in the Sunset Ranch area. Some of 
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the buildings will be removed, but the housing will in fact be constructed initially on what is now 
a parking lot. Later development phases will utilize the purchased properties.  
 
Answering a question asked by Commissioner deVadoss, Mr. White said he would look into 
sharing the results of the feasibility study with the Commission. The study was done by former 
Commissioner Hal Ferris who was charged with keeping rents as low as possible. The board, 
however, has directed charging full market rate for the units. The savings generated from 
construction types and operations will be used to create housing scholarships to benefit students 
unable to pay the market rate.  
 
Commissioner Walter said she welcomes having housing constructed on the campus.  
 
 C. Eastgate Land Use Code  
 
Ms. Drews was asked to comment on how well the single room rental ordinance is working. She 
said several complaints have been filed and staff are working through them to determine which 
should be carried forward to enforcement so a precedent can be set. She said she is working with 
code compliance officers on training issues and enforcement tools. Staff are seeking a designated 
resource from the city attorney’s office to focus on the enforcement process for the ordinance. 
Public information handouts are being developed, and resources are being dedicated to send one 
code enforcement officer to specialized training in Florida. A process and the proper documents 
will be developed for anyone wanting to apply to become the functional equivalent of a family.  
 
Chair Hilhorst asked how many complaints have been filed and Ms. Drews answered that the 
number is close to 100, which could include multiple complaints concerning the same property.  
 
Commissioner Walter asked what the training in Florida will entail. She was informed by Ms. 
Drews said the training will be specific to code enforcement in situations where single rooms are 
being rented in homes in single family areas.  
 
Chair Hilhorst asked if to date the Director has had to step in to determine if a group is 
functioning as a family or single housekeeping unit. Ms. Drews said there have been two 
inquiries to date. Direction has been provided but no follow-up has been required.  
 
11. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Mr. Don Kramer, 1610 North 1st Street, Yakima, clarified that he has misspoke during the first 
petitions and communications. He said the vision for his property is multifamily, not single 
family. With a higher FAR, buildings on the site could be taller, leaving more of the site open to 
implementing LID principles.  
 
12. ADJOURN 
 
A motion to adjourn was made by Commissioner Barksdale. The motion was seconded by 
Commissioner Morisseau and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Chair Hilhorst adjourned the meeting at 8:51 p.m.  
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